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Minutes of the march 2, 2006
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, March 2, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. at the Napa County Board of Supervisors Meeting Chambers.  Chair Davis called the meeting to order at 8:38 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.
3.
Public Comment
None.
4.
CONSENT CALENDAR
A.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Staff requested approval of the February 2, 2006 regular meeting minutes.  The Authority Clerk attested to the accuracy of these minutes.
B.
GRS ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT AMENDMENT
Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign a Memorandum of Gas Lease Agreement restating the terms of Authority Agreement #95-02 with Gas Recovery Systems, LLC, to provide constructive notice of Lessee’s rights under the Re-Assigned Gas Lease to all third parties.
Approved Consent Calendar Items A and B.  ML-JT-GD-LG
5.
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS
A.
RATES

This item was continued to the April 6, 2006 regular meeting of the Board of Directors.  ML-LG-GD-JT
B.
ANNUAL FINANCIAL AUDIT

Pam Kindig presented the Fiscal Year 2004/2005 Annual Audit.  
As indicated in the MD&A (Management Discussion and Analysis) section, with the closure of the landfill and subsequent release of trust funds, the Authority’s total net assets have increased since the prior fiscal year.  Board member Mark Luce noted that the audit states a negative 26% change; in actuality, there is a net increase in the Authority’s assets.  Staff will make a note of this.

Financially, 2004/2005 was an unremarkable year for the Authority, with the total revenue closely matching the total expenses.  

Approved and accepted the Authority's Fiscal Year 2004/2005 annual audit.  JT-ML-GD-LG

C.
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORTS
Pam Kindig presented the January 2006 financial and investment monthly reports.  
The month of January was somewhat of an anomaly, because there were some issues with sending out the billing statements.  In the month of February, the outstanding payments came in, and that month’s report will reflect the turn-around from a cash position.

The Authority has submitted all of the final paperwork for the closure of the landfill, and has requested the State approve the closure, releasing the remaining closure funds and the environmental liability trust fund that must be maintained once the landfill is closed.  Any funds made available will be used by the Authority for rate stabilization.
Board member Mark Luce suggested that the Authority may want to consider creating a reserve account for environmental liabilities associated with continued operations once the landfill is closed.  Staff has discussed this option, and intends to present an opinion to the Board when submitting this year’s proposed budget.
Authority Secretary Jill Pahl noted that about a year and a half ago, the Authority was required to do a corrective action plan, which had a cost element to it, and is currently on file, so there is contingency plan in place already.

Board member Leon Garcia clarified that the Authority is responsible for the landfill for an additional 30 years post-closure, making a contingency plan appropriate, especially since there have been some issues with levees requiring repair work.  Staff will consider developing a five-year capital improvement program.
Staff will create a proposal for establishing a reserve, what percentage it should be, and how to plan to move into that appropriate percentage, and then include it with the proposed budget.

No action taken.
D.
MISSION STATEMENT REVIEW 
Staff incorporated the changes requested by the Board at the February 2nd meeting, adding items to the goals and objectives.  Adopted the mission statement of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority.  ML-JT-GD-LG

6.
FACILITIES BUSINESS ITEMS
A.
UNIVERSAL WASTE
On February 9th an exemption to State law which allowed households and small businesses to dispose of a broad category of items called “universal waste” expired, banning these items from the municipal waste stream.  The items include batteries, fluorescent high intensity and sodium discharge lamps, mercury-containing thermostat switches, and electronic waste.  For several years, it has been illegal to dispose of televisions and monitors into the municipal waste stream, and now it is also illegal to dispose of other electronics, such as computers, VCRs, facsimile machines, printers, cellular phones, radios, etc.

There are a number of battery collection sites within the city of Napa, including several hardware stores and the Napa County Dept. of Environmental Management (DEM).  Staff is also working with the County to establish in-house collection points at most government buildings.  
Right now, the mercury-containing devices and the fluorescent lamps can only be taken to the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) Permanent Hazardous Waste Collection Facility (PHWCF), although staff is working on a comprehensive list of haulers who will collect and dispose of the materials from both the public and businesses.

The only disposal location right now for electronic waste is through the City of Napa’s Materials Diversion Facility (MDF), and the annual electronic waste collection events.
Staff is working with the waste haulers to get information out to the public on disposal options through billing inserts and newsletters.  And in the recycling guide in the phonebook, there is a list of sites that dispose of batteries, as well as instructions on how to utilize the PHWCF.  Staff is also in the process of updating the DEM Web site to include information on what materials are now banned from the municipal waste stream, and the locations for disposal of these items.

Derek Crutchfield with the City of Vallejo asked whether there are any plans in the works for the DRTS to begin accepting electronic waste, since the Authority’s member jurisdictions only have the electronic waste events once a year and the new law states there will be an ongoing need to dispose of electronic waste and universal waste.  The Authority Manager, Trent Cave, answered that there is no such a plan in place at this time, because the MDF seems to be meeting this particular need, and the Authority has not as of yet been approached to accept electronic waste at the DRTS.  Kevin Miller with the City of Napa confirmed that the MDF will take the material year-round; the MDF is open seven days a week from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m., and there is a fee attached.  The MDF is not jurisdiction-specific, and will take electronic waste from Solano County residents.
Jane Bogner of VALCORE Recycling noted there are several companies that have ongoing events throughout Contra Costa County that are close to Vallejo, and last November one company held an event at the Solano County Fairgrounds in Vallejo.  Also, Goodwill Industries has been certified by the State to collect electronic waste, and does not charge a fee.  VALCORE always advises customers to call Goodwill ahead of time to make sure there is room on the truck.  The City of Fairfield held an electronic waste event hosted by Goodwill in January, and Solano County intends to have an electronic waste event every quarter.  The next event will be on Earth Day (April 22nd).  VALCORE keeps all of this information on the Solano County Web site, www.recycle-guide.com.
Mr. Cave restated that there are many opportunities available for appropriate disposal of electronic waste.  As always, the key will be to educate the public on how to find these opportunities.

Board member Leon Garcia asked if and how the Authority is keeping track of consumer demand for these services.  Mr. Cave answered that the demand is demonstrably high, because the participation at the annual electronic events is always very large.  There has also been a lot of hard work at the State and Federal levels on holding manufacturers responsible for the proper disposal of the materials, and requiring the companies who make and/or sell these materials to set up collection sites.
Mr. Miller noted that often the legislation seems to get out ahead of the infrastructure.  The reimbursement process for these materials is so complicated and so new that the City of Napa’s staff is still trying to figure it out.  While monitors and TVs were a big expense in the past, now the City is receiving reimbursement for these materials.  This may mean that the TVs and monitors will now be recycled for free at the MDF, and customers will be charged a fee for all other electronic materials.  
Another issue is to make the diversion of this material more convenient and available year-round.  The annual electronic recycling events are nearing an unmanageable size.  The pressure needs to be taken off of these events, and having more year-round options would help achieve this goal.  The annual events have been going on for five years now in Napa County, and the numbers have more than tripled in that time.  The first event garnered about 70 tons of material, and last year generated about 230 tons.
Board member Mark Luce suggested that the Authority may need to reconsider how conduct business in terms of how the DRTS regularly receives materials.  Perhaps the Authority could work with the garbage companies to develop a curbside program for these materials, either outside the container or inside a separate container.  It will also be important for the Authority to work to make sure that the services provided are in line with the customers’ expectations.
No action taken.
B.
DEVLIN ROAD RECYCLING AND TRANSFER STATION (DRTS), AMERICAN CANYON SANITARY LANDFILL (ACSL), OAT HILL QUARRY, AND PERMANENT HAZARDOUS WASTE COLLECTION FACILITY (PHWCF) QUARTERLY REPORT
This item was continued to the April 6, 2006 regular meeting of the Board of Directors.  ML-LG-GD-JT
7.
OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS
A.
MANAGER'S REPORT
As reported at the February 2nd meeting, the Authority was granted an emergency exemption at the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) in response to the New Year’s Eve flood and the volume of material that was being received.  An increase was needed in the acceptable tonnage limit, and the DRTS needed to extend its hours of operation.  Recently, the Local Enforcement Agency (LEA) has informed staff that with the abatement of the emergency, the exemption has been terminated.  
Even before the flood, however, the LEA had noted in its inspection reports that the daily vehicle counts at the DRTS were exceeding the permit limitations.  Staff is developing a redesign of the scalehouse and traffic lanes, and is discussing with the LEA incorporating these changes, as well as whether the Authority might need to modify the permit to increase the allowable daily amount of vehicle traffic.

Staff has been working with the State Mining & Geology Board on completing the Oat Hill Quarry reclamation plan. Some features in the original reclamation plan could have ended up disturbing the land more than just leaving it alone.  The State has agreed, and wants the Authority to prepare an as-built plan showing how the quarry has been finished, which the Authority’s consultants are in the process of doing.  Also, there were three areas where there was some erosion, and which the Authority will work on once there are a few days of consistent dry weather.
The Authority Manager continues to attend the coordinating meetings in American Canyon for the Oat Hill Master Plan.  The committee is in the process of developing the environmental impact report (EIR).  The two primary concerns seem to be whether the City will have enough water to provide this new project with domestic water, and whether the project is compatible with the airport operations.  Also, the City appears to be more interested in the town center project than the Oat Hill Master Plan.

The Authority has hired a land appraiser to look at the quarry and establish a value.  The Authority Manager spoke with the appraiser yesterday, and everything is on schedule.  A report should be available to bye Board by the April 6th meeting.

The final closure work at the landfill is almost complete.  The final stage will be the installation of a tank farm to store and sample leachate.  After sampling, the leachate will be discharged directly into the existing transmission pipeline, and transported to the Vallejo Sanitation and Flood Control District (VSFCD).  The tanks have been purchased, and should be delivered next week.  Staff is also working to schedule a final inspection from the State Lands Commission (SLC) and the Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB), formally declaring American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL) a closed site, which will release the last of the closure money.
The ACSL experienced some flooding during the New Year’s Eve storm.  The Authority has submitted a request to FEMA for public assistance, and is exploring a couple of options right now.  One would be to restore the SLC levee along the river, to bring it back to its former elevation.  Ideally, the Authority would receive FEMA money to do the work, but the primary goal either way is to protect the landfill from flooding.  There are also issues with some flooding from tidal action.  The whole dynamic and flow of water in that area has changed significantly over the years; the Authority will have to continuing monitoring the situation to prevent any intrusion of water into the landfill.

At the February 2nd meeting, there was a lengthy discussion about public access to the river through the landfill.  Staff has been in contact with the SLC on this matter, and it appears that a repair of the SLC levee could provide better access to the Napa River than access along the westerly edge of the landfill.  Staff is also talking to John Woodbury at Napa County on this issue.  The big obstacle obtaining a financial commitment from either the SLC or the County.  The Authority’s landfill engineers will take a look at the SLC levees to see what it would take to protect the landfill, and then present staff with some cost estimates.
The local Solid Waste Association of North American (SWANA) chapter holds an annual legislative day, where a lobbyist updates members on upcoming legislative issues related to the solid waste industry.  This year’s event is coming up, and Pat Wiggins will be the featured speaker.  The Authority Manager will be attending, and the Board members are invited to join him.

The trenching contractor was able to complete the work on the pad for the microturbine, and the electrical contractor should be completing their portion of the pad conduit work soon.  The trenching contractor will then be able to come back and pour the concrete, bringing the project very close to completion.  The microturbines are, however, being sent back to the manufacturer for updates.

Staff has been working with Brown, Vence & Associates (BVA) to develop a new contract with Allied Waste for DRTS operations.  The revised contract is circulating among Authority staff and the advisory group, and staff hopes to begin sit-down negotiations with Allied Waste sometime this month.  As questions arise during the negotiation process, the Board ad hoc committee will be asked to advise staff.  Chair Gerald Davis distributed a copy of a letter he had received from Vallejo Garbage Service, expressing an interest in being considered for the operations contract should the Authority decide to go out for a competitive bid on this contract.  Board member Jill Techel asked that Trent include a progress report on this item from now on in all future Agendas.  Staff will have BVA come to a future Board meeting to report on their progress.
No action taken.
B.
REPORTS FROM JURISDICTIONS

i.
Vallejo:  The City just completed their Christmas tree recycling program, which generated approximately 45 tons of mulch.  The non-profit groups made about $7,500, collecting about $5 per tree.  Vallejo Garbage Service (VGS) and VALCORE Recycling both helped.  On April 22nd, the City is hosting its third annual electronic/universal waste event, which is being held at VGS, and on that same day there will be Earth Day activities downtown, which are being coordinated by VALCORE.  VALCORE has also been contracted to host some used oil recycling events in the City of Vallejo, and to conduct some composting classes at the VALCORE site.  The annual report for 2004 was due today, and the City hit 50% diversion.
ii.
Napa City:  The City also completed their Christmas tree recycling event, which generated approximately 52 tons of material, and raised a lot of money for the participating groups.  The New Year’s Eve flood had some big waste impacts, and will probably end up adding around 2,000 to 3,000 tons of disposal debris, which is approximately between 1% and 2% of the City’s waste stream.  This tonnage can be exempted, but there is a lengthy process the City must go through first.  The annual curbside food drive is taking place next week to benefit the Napa Food Bank.  Electronic waste coupons went out in the mail, which are good for one free electronic waste disposal any time during the year.  The City hopes this will take some of the pressure off of the actual June electronic waste event.  The composting classes begin next Saturday, March 11th, and there are already 120 participants signed up for the first two classes.  April 8th will be the lawn mower exchange at the Home Depot in Napa.  Participants will receive a $100 instant discount on a corded electric mower and a $150 discount on a cordless electric mower if they bring in an old gas-powered mower.  This year’s Earth Day event will be at Skyline Park on April 22nd.  The electronic waste recycling event will be June 9th and 10th at the Napa Valley College.  Leadership Napa Valley is trying to encourage people to pick up litter, and is trying to organize a neighborhood clean-up.
iii.
Napa County:  The annual report deadline is approaching.  The County was able to revise the baseline disposal route which will make the reporting a little easier, and staff continues to conduct the business recycling surveys.  The up valley school outreach program has been very successful, and two more schools have signed up, bringing the program to a total of 19 schools.  The Magical Moonshine Puppet Show is coming back to the up valley elementary schools in St. Helena and Calistoga.  The theater company developed a recycling show for the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency a couple of years ago, and has been hired directly by the Town of Yountville to perform the piece at other events, such as the Farmers’ Markets.  Earth Day is being held at Skyline Park this year, which will provide the opportunity to set up a lot more booths for hands-on activities, and to do some hiking.
iv.
American Canyon:  No report.
No action taken.
C.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ COMMENTS
Leon Garcia wanted to reiterate some of the interest from the City of American Canyon to encourage the discussion on public access to the Napa River through the landfill,  The City would like to see the development of river access, and maybe a hiking trail and habitat restoration.

Barry Christian, a citizen of American Canyon, was invited to address the Board by Board member Leon Garcia.  Mr. Christian said that the plan presented at this meeting by Authority Manager Trent Cave is very creative and seems to be the best plan so far, and solves a bunch of problems.

Leon Garcia also noted that the City Council will be appointing Lori Luporini’s replacement on the Authority Board at tonight’s City Council meeting.

No action taken.
D.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
Staff will present the Board with a progress report on contract negotiations with Allied Waste.
8.
ADJOURNMENT

Meeting adjourned at 9:47 a.m.
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	ATTEST: Jill Pahl, Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





